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	             GREAT TORRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL




Minutes of the Council Meeting held on Thursday 3rd July 2014 at 7.00pm in the

Methodist Church Hall, Mill Street, Torrington

PRESENT:
Cllrs R Rumbold (Chairman), Mrs C Simmons (Vice Chairman), A Boyd, D R Cox, Mrs D Davey,  E W J Kelly, H A Martin, Mrs J Martin, Miss S Mills Ms V Mills and Mrs K Wilson

Also Present: M A Tighe – Town Clerk


R L Clarke – Secretary to the Town Clerk

MINUTES
The Opening Prayer by Rev. Ken Morgan
30. APOLOGIES – Cllr Mrs M Brown, Mrs Z Fordham-Moore & R Pitts 
It was agreed by members to move to item 10 on the agenda to allow the Police officer attending to return to her duties.

31. POLICING
Police Community Support Officer (PCSO) Lorraine Kenneally went through the Crime report for June 2014.  She explained they had a new reporting system which did not include the Child Protection and Domestic Crimes in the report issued to Councillors.  She reported that the recently held Police Liaison meeting with Councillors had gone well and that 6 issues that had been raised at the meeting were now being pursued in collaboration with Great Torrington Town Council.

PCSO Kenneally informed members that a new work schedule was in operation for serving offices (not PCSOs) where they work 6 days on and have 4 days off. 
PCSO Kenneally was excused from the meeting.
32. PUBLIC CONTRIBUTIONS
None.

33. CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES

a) Council Meeting of 5th June  2014

Minutes were agreed as an accurate record of the meeting and signed.

b) Planning Committee Meeting of 11th June 2014

Minutes were agreed as an accurate record of the meeting and signed.

c) Environment Committee Meeting of 18th June 2014

Minutes were agreed as an accurate record of the meeting and signed.

34. MATTERS ARISING

None
35. CORRESPONDENCE AND OTHER BUSINESS BROUGHT FORWARD BY THE DIRECTION OF THE CHAIRMAN
None
36. QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY MEMBERS – Cllr D Cox had submitted a question which was read out by the Town Clerk on his behalf.

Cllr Cox requested under the freedom of information act what the cost to Devon County Council was for the consultations currently taking place for the Library, Care Homes and Children’s Centres.

He further asked for the number of people officially registered Disabled and/or Blind in the Torrington area.

Cllr A Boyd agreed to investigate and report back to Cllr Cox.

37. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllrs A Boyd, H A Martin and Mrs Simmons declared dual hatted interests as members of more than one authority.
THE AGENDA WAS AGREED BETWEEN PART “A” AND PART “B” (Confidential and ~Restricted Information)

38.  CO-OPTION OF COUNCILLORS

Applications had been received from 2 people, Mr Roger Darch & Mrs Ruth Funnell, which had been circulated to members prior to the meeting.
The Town Clerk asked members if they had any questions which they would like to ask the applicants prior to voting.  None were raised.  A unanimous vote of agreement was made to co-opt both applicants onto the Town Council.

Declarations of Acceptance were signed by both new Councillors and countersigned by the Town Clerk.

Cllrs R Darch and Mrs R Funnell joined the meeting.

39. TORRINGTON HEALTHCARE REVIEW
A 6 month Draft Evaluation Report had been received together with Torrington Community Cares Final Report. The Town Clerk will forward copies to all members via email and hard copy.  It was reported that members of STITCH (Save the irreplaceable Torrington Community Hospital) had already seen the reports.

It was reported that a further 2 beds were being removed “temporarily” to make way for an ultrasound unit.

Cllr Simmons informed members that challenges had been made to inaccuracies in the Draft Evaluation Report. 

Members of STITCH reported that there is to be a further public meeting on 9th August 2014 at the Howe Concert Hall, Castle Street, Torrington between 11am and 1.00pm.  A Speaker had been arranged who is a specialist medical professional from Ashburton who had helped in the fight to keep Bovey Tracey Community Hospital open.  This meeting will be publicised around the Town.

A Tour and Talk meeting had been arranged at the Cottage Hospital for Councillors interested on 9th July at 11.00am.

40. MOTION PROPOSED BY Cllr MRS C SIMMONS – Postponed from Full Council Meeting of 5th June 2014. See minute no. 27.
Cllr Mrs C Simmons proposed the following motion to Councillors:

"In this time of austerity and budget cuts to Councils, this Council would like the government to instigate a Tobin Tax (Robin Hood tax) i.e. a tax on financial transactions. We understand that this could be in the region of 0.01% of 1p and could raise billions of pounds per annum, thus providing much needed assistance for councils. To start this process I would like to recommend a letter to Geoffrey Cox MP."

Cllr Rumbold said that he was endeavouring to précis information for fellow members which he hoped would be of benefit.  Some members had been conducting their own research into the intricacies of the Tax.  Some felt it would be advantageous to the two new Councillors to have more time to investigate before being asked to vote.

A vote was called as to whether Councillors to postpone a decision until September:

7 fore

5 against

Decision on the Motion was further postponed until the next meeting of Full Council on 4th September 2014.
41. REPORTS FROM OUTSIDE BODIES

Devon County Council
Cllr Boyd reported he had nothing new to bring Councillors at this time but invited questions.  None were raised.  Cllr Cox wished to extend his gratitude to Cllr Boyd for any assistance he had given in the current consultation on Torrington’s Library Services.

Torridge District Council (TDC)
Cllr Mrs C Simmons reported that members of TDC had been asked to support the reopening of the Okehampton train station for daily use with the hope that it would be good for regeneration of the area.
A presentation was given outlining the new way of registration for the Electoral Register by producing proof of National Insurance and Date of Birth in the hope to prevent fraudulent registrations.  A national advertising campaign is in the pipeline.

Men’s Sheds – Cllr Simmons had attended an initial meeting as Deputy Mayor.  A suitable venue and potential members are being investigated.

Internal Scrutiny Committee – North Devon Plus gave a presentation informing those present about the increase in modern apprenticeships and businesses willing to become involved.  Main areas of concern highlighted were lack of experience and preparation for the workplace of our school leavers and a lack of Management skills across the district which, in turn, slows down businesses’ growth and development.

Torrington Tennis Courts’ Renovation -  Cllr C Simmons confirmed that she had spoken to the leader of TDC about this but little progress had been made.  Ways to bring the tennis courts back up to an acceptable standard are still being investigated.

Care Forum

Cllr Miss S Mills reported that Men’s Sheds had also been discussed at Care Forum.  Donation s of  equipment had been received.  She informed members that despite the name, a garden shed was not the accommodation required and that organisers were looking for  substantial premises.  She reported that the old Garage in the Square had been offered by the owner as an initial place to start until larger premises could be found.

For information Members were informed that the Western Morning News had reported in its financial pages the growth and success of Beran Instruments which is based in Torrington.

Rugby Club

Cllr Cox informed members that the next Rugby Club Fun Day was to be held on 4th July 2014.

League of Friends

Cllr E W J Kelly reported that the Community Hospitals in Morton Hampstead and Budley Salterton had both been closed.  Crediton and 2 others were still under review.

There was to be a meeting arranged in August with the new Chair of the NHS.
Chamber of Trade

Cllr S Mills had attended the AGM.  The committee had discussed the Christmas Event proposals for the Town this year.  The Rotary Club and other prominent organisations in the town were all joining forces to hopefully put together a successful event.  It was confirmed that the group initially approached by the Chamber of Trade were no longer being asked to take part.

Torrington in Bloom (TIB)

Cllr Mrs J Martin reported that the judging day for Britain in Bloom would be Wednesday 9th July 2014 starting at Rosemoor at 10.00am.  Work had started to clean up the cobbles in the church yard and volunteers were being sought to help water the planters and beds around the town if they lived close by.  Watering when the weather is dry takes a lot of time so all help would be gratefully received.
Torridgeside Football Club

It was confirmed that Cllr Mrs K Wilson had agreed to be the link Councillor for this organisation as she had not been present at the last meeting.
Crier
Cllr R Rumbold reported that the numbers of private businesses advertising in the Crier each month had increased to 111.  Four extra pages had been added  to accommodate all the extra articles.  The publication is at last beginning to be self-supporting.  The current print run is for 5,500 copies per edition and calculated readership is therefore circa 12,500 per issue. Cllr Rumbold informed the meeting that the front page of the December Edition had been reserved for announcements of events for the Christmas Extravaganza.
The Chairman informed the meeting that, in answer to questions raised at previous meetings “What does the Mayor do?”, since becoming Mayor in May this year he had worn the chains 23 times to various events as Torrington’s representative.

The Chairman further informed members that there would be a piece in the next edition of the Gazette from the Mayor of Ilfracombe explaining that the Mayors across North Devon will be working together on common issues.  The Chair of Braunton and Fremington Councils were also going to be invited to join the group.
42. ACCOUNTS PAID – Noted 

PART “B” – Confidential & Restricted Information - None
There being no further business the meeting closed at 7.38pm.

Date of next meeting:  
The next meeting will be Thursday 4th September  2014 at 7.00pm at the Methodist Church, Mill Street Torrington
The Town Clerk informed members that the date of the next Planning Committee Meeting had been moved to 16th July 2014 at the Methodist Church Hall, Mill Street Torrington, where the Deepmoor Planning Proposals would be discussed.
Signed …………………………………………

Date ……………………………………
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